TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

January 14, 2015
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
BUDGET ADVISORY COMMITTEE:  Bob Palifka, Paul Goundrey, Ruth Hook, Tom Thomson, Paul Carreiro

OTHERS PRESENT:  Chief Terry Straight (Fire Dept.), Roger Hadlock (Road Agent), Chief Kilmer (Police Dept.), Jim Hook & David Smith (Fire Assoc.), Ray Bushie (E-One Emergency Products), Cicely Richardson (Journal Opinion), Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Roger Hadlock – Road Agent
Hadlock reported that the highway crew has been busy plowing, sanding and clearing up some icing problems.

The Board asked about the need to replace the backhoe-loader.  Hadlock explained that the backhoe is 14 years old and with the amount and type of use along with never being kept undercover, now rust issues are becoming evident and repairs will be more expensive.  Cooley asked about rental of a backhoe.  Hadlock said that it is a possibility; however it would have to scheduled in advance and that is not always how things go when maintaining town roads.  He would like a pole shed to keep the equipment undercover and safe and strongly suggested the backhoe be replaced this year.
Adams asked if he considered leasing as an option to purchasing.  Hadlock stated that this type of equipment is needed during most of their jobs and leasing could be a more beneficial way to budget for this type of equipment.  He will research costs and report back to the Board.  

Palifka felt the purchase of a backhoe should be put off until leasing information is available.  Thomson felt that with expenses for bridges that it would be best to put of the purchase and propose leasing a backhoe next year.  Adams felt that the backhoe should be kept for another year and research the feasibility of leasing.

Chief Kilmer – Police Department
Kilmer reported that the terminal servers for IMC were in need of replacement as they are 6 years old.  Replacement cost is $9,800, Hanover Dispatch will contribute $2,300 and other neighboring towns will contribute $1,500.  Kilmer felt that the requested 2015 budget could cover this expense without any amendments.
Kilmer stated that the pistol permit legal matter request for dismissal is in the hands of the judge for ruling.

Kilmer received a bad check case from the Tax Collector and hopes that matter will be cleared up after speaking with the bank and following their suggestion of re-submitting the check for processing.

Kilmer explained why the cruiser was removed from the storage garage on Route 25A on January 1, 2015 after the fourth break in.  It was a decision that he and Steketee and Kilmer apologized to the Board for not informing them immediately of that decision.   
On January 2, 2015 the cruiser was hit while Officer Schaffer was driving into work.  

Primex has totaled the vehicle with a payout of $21,325, minus a $1,000 deductible.  Kilmer had the equipment removed from the vehicle to avoid paying a storage fee; the cost will be submitted to Primex for a refund.  
Kilmer has researched replacement costs for two different vehicles, a sedan would cost $24,500 or a utility vehicle would cost $26,500.  Kilmer felt that for $2,000 more to upgrade to a utility would best due to the type of roads in town.  He added that Ford offers a multi-year payment plan where after three years of payments you own the vehicle.

The Board asked for storage options once the new vehicle is purchased.  Adams felt that there needed to be a safe place to keep the police vehicles that was local.  

The Board discussed the best way to spec out the bid to obtain pricing on both a sedan and utility vehicle.  Kilmer will prepare specs for the Board to review.  The Board asked Kilmer to research optional storage locations for the cruisers.

Chief Straight – Volunteer Fire Department
Straight distributed his monthly report, seven calls in December, 110 calls for the year with 61 of the calls being medical.  He stated that all runs for the year have been processed in the system per State and Federal requirements.
Straight reported on training, CPR class, cold water pumping training with neighboring towns, obtaining a NFPA 101 Life Safety Book and replacing the Oil Burner and Place of Assembly permits that were 15 years out of date.  He also asked the Board for permission to contact the manufacturer of the air packs that are out of date, to see if they are willing to dispose of them.  The Board agreed.

Fire Truck Contract:

Adams pointed out two discrepancies.  In the proposal it has 210 calendar days for delivery and the contract states 180 days.  Bushie stated that the 180 days is correct.  Adams pointed out the payment differences in paragraph 18 of the contract.  Bushie stated that the full amount would be due, minus $6,600.00, to begin the project.  Both the Board and Bushie felt that paragraph 18 of the contract should be eliminated.
A bond was discussed as well as when coverage from Primex would begin, Clifford was asked to contact Primex regarding coverage and the need to purchase a bond for $2,650.00.

A motion was made to accept the contract for $378,976 with a discount of $6,600 for a total of $372,376 and determine what insurance and/or bonding opportunities exist.  The motion passed and the contract was signed.

Jim Hook & David Smith – Fire Station Rent Proposal
Hook distributed a summary of the fire association finances and proposed that the town pay $8,400 a year for rent and also pay for the utilities.  With review of the utilities the amount roughly came to $14,200, $14,400 rent was requested during the budget process.  Building costs versus association costs were discussed.
Steketee asked why the association didn’t just give the town the building and retain the rights to use it for meetings.  Smith stated that donation to the town has been discussed, but not accepted by the majority vote.  Hook asked if the town was interested in purchasing the land and building, but could not give the Board a figure when asked.
The association will draft a lease with the $8,400 rental agreement and stating that the town will cover the utilities for the Boards review and consideration.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of December 30, 2014 were approved as amended.
The minutes of January 7, 2015 were approved as amended.

The minutes of January 7, 2015 Public Hearing were approved as amended.

II.  Old Business

A.  Warrant Article Review
The Board discussed the need for a warrant article to be added to cover the replacement cost, minus what is received from insurance, for a new police vehicle in the amount of $7,000.
A motion was made to add a warrant article to raise and appropriate the sum of $7,000 for replacement of the police vehicle from the Town of Orford Police Cruiser Capital Reserve Fund.  The motion passed.

Article 10. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of one hundred thirty thousand dollars ($130,000) to replace the Backhoe-Loader.  To authorize the withdrawal of up to one hundred thirty thousand dollars ($130,000) from the Town of Orford/Backhoe-Loader Capital Reserve Fund and authorize the Selectboard to dispose of the current backhoe-loader.

Discussion:  The Board decided to table any discussion or decision until Hadlock can report his findings on leasing a backhoe.

Article 11.  To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of ninety thousand five hundred and thirty dollars ($90,530) to pave from the intersection of Indian Pond Road on Archertown Road west towards Town Road #100 or other projects as approved by the Selectboard.  This will be a non-lapsing appropriation per RSA 32:7, VI.

Discussion:  A motion was made to leave this article as written.  The motion passed.
Article 12.  To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of three thousand five hundred dollars ($3,500) from interest in the Lenore Niles Trust Fund for the purpose of improving community facilities and sponsoring organizations or individuals of Orford with financial aid for opportunities that otherwise might be unattainable.

Discussion:  Green reported that there is no further information from the Niles Committee on whether this article needs to be on the warrant each year, but requested the amount be changed to $5,000 so the committee can change the award amounts and change interest to accumulated earnings.  

A motion was made to approve the requested increase of this article to $5,000 and change the language from interest to accumulated earnings.  The motion passed.
Article 15.  To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of one thousand, five hundred dollars ($1,500) to be deposited into the 250th Celebration Expendable Trust established in 2012 Article 6.

Discussion:  A motion was approved to increase the appropriated amount to $5,000.  The motion passed.
Article 16.  To see if the Town will approve the placement of a bandstand at the north end of the east common on Route 10.  No taxpayer funds will be used for construction costs.  Design and construction to be approved by the Selectboard.

Discussion:  A motion was made to change the language of the article that was suggested at the public hearing:  To see of the Town is in favor of the placement of a bandstand at the north end of the east common on Route 10.  The motion passed.
III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

Adams stated that the Broadband Survey mailer that went town-wide showed no indication of who is conducting the survey on the return address.  He feels that in the future this should be made very clear.

Adams stated that the Journal Opinion reported that the Selectboard decided not to house the cruiser in the storage garage due to multiple break-ins.  He wanted it to be made clear that no such meeting took place and that the decision was made by Chairman Steketee and Chief Kilmer to remove the vehicle from the garage.  Steketee stated that the Chief could have made this decision, but he felt that the situation did not warrant an emergency meeting and having Officer Schaffer bring the vehicle to his home was the best option at the time.

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for personnel issues at 9:15 PM.  A roll call vote of members present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 9:30 PM.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:34 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
